HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JUNE 29, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Andrews stated that Thomas Millias withdrew from interviewing for the ZBA and Michael  Rugnetta withdrew from interviewing for Youth & Recreation Commission.     
With the above changes, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, June 29, 2021.
APPROVE WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrants and commitment: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Vendor Warrant
	#130
	$    211,124.33 

	Vendor Warrant
	#1
	$ 1,658,904.02        

	Ambulance Commitment

  6/14/21 – 6/20/21
	for
	$      46,886.51


APPROVED BILL 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Brook & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/May)…............................................
	$ 420.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Junk Cars & Junk/Hazardous Waste Materials - 715 Old Plymouth St. & 27 Hillside Ave.

Letters will be going out to the residents tomorrow regarding the above issues.  

ARPA Funding – Plymouth County 

Once allocated Plymouth County will distribute to the towns.  
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Road Opening – 313 River Street

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-17 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut & a 4’ x 10’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location.

Appointment of Town Counsel
Garron moved to appoint Larry Mayo as Town Counsel stating that he has done a good job and is aware of the town’s situation.  There was no second.

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to appoint Brooks & DeRensis as Town Counsel:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	No

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Procedures for Determining & Posting Agenda for BOS meetings

DiSesa asked if the agenda could be emailed to the BOS members before posting it.  Seelig suggested having a deadline for putting items on the agenda.  Andrews said to have  9:00 a.m. cutoff for items  on Thursday them email the posting to them in the morning; they can review it and get it back to Seelig to post by 2:00 p.m. 
Complaints

· David Mascio against Margaret Selter

· Margaret Selter against Amy L. Troup

· Theresa Renaud against Amy L. Troup

· Amy L. Troup against Theresa Renaud

· Gerry Fitzgerald against Amy L. Troup

· Holly Merry against Amy L. Troup
It was stated to maybe send to town counsel to investigate each one.  The cost would be $7,500 - $10,000 to investigate all of them.  Andrews asked to get an estimate from Brooks & DeRensis.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Susan Basile – Reappointment – Historian
 

Ms. Basile explained a little bit about being the Historian stating that she gathers history of the town and protects anything that comes into the museum.  She is researching houses in town that are over 100 years old and stated anyone who would like theirs researched she is more than happy to do it.  Andrews asked how long she has been, and Historia and she said 30 years.  
     

John Werra – Reappointment – Historic District Commission

Mr. Werra said that the commission looks at homes that are old and antiques.  You can do what you want to the inside but the outside needs to stay within the historic nature.  

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Susan Basile as the Historian and John Werra to the Historic District Commission.  
Andrews recused himself from the following interviews.  

Zoning Board of Appeals Interviews

Marline Amedee 
Ms. Amedee said it has been her agenda to serve the community that she lives in and believes she has the has the capacity to serve on any board that has available spots.  
Garron asked what her background as far as zoning goes and she said right now nothing but would like to help make decisions as a group on the ZBA.  
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Garron then asked if she has attended any of the ZBA meetings and she said no.  He asked what she can bring to the table, and she said her ability to work with others and her background as a community organizer.  
DiSesa asked if she has read site plans and the towns by laws and if she has attended town meeting.  She said she has skimmed over the by-laws but is not familiar with site plans and has attended town meeting when she can. 
Garron asked how she deals with aggression, and she said that she is a social worker and has training in behavior analysis.  She further said it is not about the individual or personal but the behavior.  You need to stay calm. 
Robert Gaynor 

Mr. Gaynor began by saying that he has been on the zoning Board of appeals for 32 years (1989)  He has worked with a fantastic group of people.  They work well together and with other departments of the town.  He has learnt a lot by taking taken many classes.  The job involves research, and he knows where to go to find the answers, it is an involved Board.  Garron asked how he deals with an disgruntle individual and he said we all do not have the same options or vote the same, but we still respect each other.
DiSesa asked what other positions he holds, and he said he has been a police officer for 29 years, he sits on the Municipal & School Building Committee and the Building Needs Committee – being on M&SBC they thought it would be an advantage for him to be on that committee.  He is also the town moderator.  
David Mascio 

Garron asked Mr. Mascio why he wanted to be on the ZBA, and he said that he has been a resident for 6 years and has been following the going on of the town.  He feels he has attended enough ZBA and town meetings and can play an adjacent part.  Garron asked what he can bring to the table, and he said new ideas and help with the by-laws.  He knows there is a lot to learn.  DiSesa asked if he has read the by-laws and he said yes and has a booklet with notes.

Garron asked how he handled aggression and he said you have to deal with each person and not escalate the situation.  He wants to help them understand the by-laws. Garron then asked what if they refuse and he said you have to let them know rules have to be followed and if it gets escalated, they have to be removed.  
Elizabeth McEwan 

Ms. McEwan would like to get more involved and is interested in helping the town that she loves being in.  She has been in town for 7 years.  She has been reading over the minutes and the by-laws.  She added that she is in financial services and there are lots of compliance needed in her field.

Garron asked how she deals with an aggressive individual and she said that she has had to deal with lots of personalities in her field.  She does not take it personally and she will not escalate the situation.  She added that the final decision is made by the Board and there will be times someone is not happy.  
Thomas Pratt 

Mr. Pratt moved to town 8.5 years ago.  He has spent 13.5 years in banking and has transitioned to insurance.  He was told years ago to look for three things in a town: should have a strong youth athletic program; home to a community bank and have citizens willing to volunteer their time and effort to serve the municipality they live in.  He has not attended any ZBA or town meetings as work did not allow the time, he has no preconceived notions or agendas other than to serve.  He has no knowledge of the Board but is willing to learn and can pick up things quickly and is interested in serving other committees should he not be appointed to the ZBA.  Garron asked what could bring to the table, and he said he is overly prepared, thorough and keeps his composure well.  He does not like surprises and would rely on the other board members to fill him in where he falls short.  
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Him not having experience does not scare him away from the opportunity to learn.  Garron then asked how he deals with aggression, and he said working in banking there is a lot of emotion here and the most important thing is to keep your composure and treat others with respect.  People react differently and we all should understand that, and they may view a decision from a board as an obstacle, but he thinks it is an opportunity for a conversation.  Serving on this board would be a learning process for him.   
Finance Committee & Capital Planning Committee

Seelig informed the Board that all members of Finance Committee voted to recommend Michael O’Brien to the Finance Committee.  
Todd Dargie

Andrews asked Mr. Dargie what his preference would be; Finance committee or Capital Planning and he said either would be fine with him and would be happy to serve the town. Garron asked if has been to town meting and he said no.   Andrews thinks both are qualified candidates. 
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Michael O’Brien to the Finance Committee. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Todd Dargie to the Capital Planning Committee.
Youth & Recreation Commission

Sarah Nobles

Ms. Nobles said that she has lived in town for 16 years.  She was on the Friends for HOPS and has worked with Dick Steele on the adult volleyball program as well as other programs.  Her thoughts were that if Y &R had a full Board, they could think about expanding the outdoor and indoor programs.  She has attended town meeting the last 6 or 7 years.  

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Sarah Nobles to the Youth and Recreation Commission.
Americans with Disabilities Act

Marline Amedee  

Andrews asked if she was familiar with this Board, and she said yes.  Garron asked how she is acquainted with this committee, and she said she is a social worker and has worked with kids with disabilities the past 24 years, hence she is very familiar with this Act.  


Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Marlene Amedee to the Americans with Disabilities Act.



GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Police Chief Chaves’ Contract
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the contract between the Town of Halifax and Police Chief Joao Chaves, effective July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024.

Jet Ski Problems - Monponsett Pond

A resident called the office to voice her concerns regarding jet-skis on the pond.  Chief Chaves said he has tried to get patrols on the water but has been unsuccessful.  He is going to reach out to EPO and will continue to have enforcement on land. He said it is difficult without having a motor craft.  
Board recessed at 7:26 p.m. and returned at 7:33 p.m. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Andrews recused from the following schedule appointment.   

Zoning Board of Appeals Interviews
Tina Kenyon 

Ms. Kenyon began by saying that she has lived in town for 14 years, is a real estate agent and prior to that was in the construction business for 25 years.  She has two degrees in architectural engineering, so she is familiar with codes and enforcement and everything else that goes along with building.  She would like to be on the ZBA because she sees a lot of things trying to change and some things that could change for the better.  Garron asked how she handles aggressive individuals and she said that she does not love aggressive individuals, but she will stand  her ground when she needs to but  tries to  let the situation diffuse.  She will  not let something that is not right happen.  Garron asked what she brings to the table, and she said she is fair, levelheaded, educated and wants what is best for the town.  She wants to see the town grow and work better for everyone because right now she does not think things are working best to their ability.  Garron asked how is that and she said she has seen a lot of things that should not have happened and it kind of depends who you are and she does not think that is right in any aspect of life – things need to be done by the law by the book and would like to see that happen more often.  She has attended town Meeting.

DiSesa asked if she has the time and Kenyon said yes.  DiSesa said that from her background she can bring a lot to the Zoning Board as far as the by-laws, the codes.  Kenyon said that as a group change can be made and as an induvial you can bring new ideas to the table.  
Garron stated he would like to reappoint Mr. Gaynor to the ZBA as he has the knowledge and education and has done well in the position over the years.  DiSesa said that they have five other individuals who have stepped forward and Mr. Gaynor has done a great job in this town, but he wears a lot of hats and serves on a lot of committees, and she would like to see more people be able to sit in seats and have a voice in this town.  Garron questioned the statement she made saying that ZBA does not have a voice for the town and what she was saying is there should be more people who are able to have a voice if given the opportunity and the desire. 
Garron asked Seelig what if they cannot come to a decision and Seelig said DiSesa could make a motion and Garron said they would be in the same situation.  Seelig agreed and said there are still four regular members and Mr. Borsari as an Associate so then there will be five votes if there are times when someone recuse themselves.  They will have five working members, if necessary, if they have a vacancy.    
DiSesa motioned to move this to the meeting on July 13th (did no hear a second).  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Richard Eldridge Reappointment
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Richard Eldredge as the Sealer of Weights & Measures Enforcement Assistant.

David Mason Reappointment 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint David Mason to the Historic District Commission. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:46 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief, Fire Chief & all unions at the SLRSD & HES:  
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
as well as to go into Executive Session to discuss and possible actions on Piccirilli v. Halifax Case 1:21 CV 11039.
as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the Town.
Andrews announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

Andrews recused from the below discussion before the Board went into Executive Session.  
Robert Piccirilli – Temporary Building Inspector 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to allow Robert Piccirilli to serve  as a temporary Building Commissioner until July 13th. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:06 p.m.: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:06 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Ashley A. DiSesa
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – June 29, 2021
Talent banks forms from residents who were interviewed
